DURRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, 29th of September, 2015 at 7.00 p.m.
In the Robinson Room, Durrington Village Hall
	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mrs S Paines
	Chairman

	
	Mr D Healing, Mr J Mills, Mr S Rennie, Mrs P Taylor, Mr J Todd, Mrs M Wardell, Mrs S Pick, Mr W Clarke

Mr G Wright – Wiltshire Councillor


	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker (Clerk)

Mrs R Docker (Admin Asst)

1 member of the public

	


POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES
There was no police report this month.
CRIME PREVENTION – Cllr W Clarke
A total of 8 councillors and members of the public attended the meeting including the Chairman DTC, Sue Paines and the Town Clerk, Sarah Tucker.  As there was no Police report this month various known crimes were discussed. Apart from the theft of a mountain bike in Cygnet Drive, all were very low level.  The Town Clerk agreed to have 50 police leaflets produced for the next meeting.  The chairman agreed to update the information leaflets produced by John Todd last year. The NTG priorities were agreed for the next meeting on 16 Sep as bicycle maintenance and road safety awareness.  The question of defective lights on motor vehicles was also discussed.  This is particularly important with the imminent onset of autumn and winter.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

There were no questions from members of the public
1.
ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES

Cllr D Goodman

Cllr B Elkins


Cllr R Deakins

2.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS

There were no declarations of interest.
3.
MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the Minutes of the Meeting of 28th of July 2015 be approved and signed.
4.
PARISH PLAN

Mrs Mary Towle provided a copy of the updated Parish Plan 2016-2026 which she has been working on along with a survey for local residents to complete, she explained how and why the plan had been updated and the survey produced.  The council RESOLVED that a sub-committee would be established with 3 councillors (John Rodell, Andy Lund and Sharon Pick) as well as 3 members of the public (to be determined) to develop the updated Plan and survey following public consultation to ensure it reflected residents’ views.  The public consultation would take place prior to Christmas, with a view to distributing the survey in the New Year, this would pave the way for the Plan to be finalised by the 6th of June 2016. 
5.
REPORT by Wiltshire Councillor Graham Wright
Whilst it is not directly WC responsibility I am pleased to Report that the campaign to get our post box back had been successful. Our lost Post Box from the High Street is to be replaced in the Village Hall carpark by the end of the year.  

Army Rebasing has stalled, the planning application for 444 new houses at Larkhill has not been agreed between WC and MoD and this has put the scheme behind schedule.  There will be more news in October.

Yellow Line Requests to WC as well as Road Sign Replacement and a long list of other remedial work that I have reported gathers dust within the vaults of County Hall.  It cannot be allowed to continue and it is a priority of mine to get those jobs completed one way or another!

The new path to cemetery now has a date of early 2016 it has been delayed because the A345 road has to close and there were issues around moving the telephone poles and land ownership.

The Community Day where the pavements and roads of Avondown Road North and Birchwood Drive were cleaned of weeds and spayed with weed killer was a huge success, thanks to all who attended.

The issue of cancelling the massive Balfour Beatty contract has had some fall out and we will have to see how WC recover this situation in their day to day business.

There is a WC ongoing Children’s Centre Consultation.

WC is looking to explore the possible devolution of some services from government to and from WC. 

Children in Poverty, the ‘Children Poverty Needs Assessment’ results has highlighted that Amesbury Community Area has over 700 children are living in poverty and that Durrington has a relatively high percentage of those children.  I will be working with the Area Board and local stakeholders to see what can be done to help these children in the short and long term.      

Wiltshire Council have a number SIDs that local councils can bid for, this will be discussed at the Area Board on the 1st of October, with a view to acquiring extra SIDs for Durrington’s Speedwatch.

The War Horse project won the MOD’s Sanctuary Award for Best Heritage Project, it also was the overall winner of Best Project 2014/15.

AMESBURY NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN – Cllr Graham Wright

I attended in my capacity as the Larkhill Community Partnership (LCP) Chair at Amesbury’s last planning meeting, as agreed at your last Full Council Meeting.  Amesbury have started the first steps towards a NHP.  They feel that their connection to the Military at Larkhill and, the potential positive impact of Amesbury on Larkhill (provision of medical services, shops and overall community benefits justified including Larkhill in their plans.  From a LCP perspective getting good bus services to Amesbury and the provision of good recreational, leisure, professional services and lager shops is paramount for Larkhill.  I therefore agreed that so long as Durrington Town Council had no objection then the LCP were happy that Larkhill be included in the Amesbury NHP. 
DTC councillors debated this plan and RESOLVED that it would like both Durrington and Larkhill to be incorporated into the Plan, with the opportunity for 2 councillors (Cllr J Rodell and Cllr W Clarke) to be involved in the consultation process, attending meetings on behalf of DTC.
6.
DISCUSSION TOPIC  - Gemma Howell (Amesbury Community Youth Officer) and Becky Lock from KFC and the Bridging Project spoke about youth provision in the village and the opportunity to have a 12month lease of The Ham Centre (formerly the Durrington Youth Centre).  It was RESOLVED that the council would support the youth provision and use of The Ham Centre.
7.
REPORT BY CHAIRMAN OF THE TOWN COUNCIL

A new boiler has been fitted in the Village Hall, during August. The council walk organised by Marion and friends was a lovely walk and a nice morning as well.  It was a shame that more people did not attend.  Two meetings of the Avon Valley College Trust have been cancelled, I am waiting to hear when the next date is.  I attended the Business-2-Business Showcase at Antrobus House and found it quite interesting and met a lot of people from the area.  It was disappointing to learn that Cllr Steve Baron has resigned from the council, we wish Steve all the best in the future and thank him for all his hard work.
8.
TO APPROVE WRITTEN UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
PLANNING – Cllr D Healing.  Since our last meeting there has been very little activity with regards to Planning and Planning Applications.  Only three planning applications have been received, all of which I notified you by E mail and received no response.  Carrying out a visual inspection of the proposed developments gave me no cause for concern.  Therefore all were passed with Support or No Comment.   
15/06504/DP3. Renew planning permission for existing double mobile classroom.-  Durrington Junior School – Approved.

15/07405/FUL. Proposed 2 storey rear extension and rear conservatory. 42 Larkhill Road – Rejected.

15/07702/FUL. Single storey lean-to front extension and conversion of integral garage to bedroom. 61 Avondown Road – Ongoing.

HIGHWAYS - Cllr D Goodman 

As we head into Autumn/Winter attention will again revert to observing and reporting pothole damage.  There are a number of damaged areas of road that have been consistently reported which have received ‘temporary’ or no repairs at all and these areas will be particularly vulnerable to further deterioration.  How well our reports will be activated remains to be seen with the loss of the BB contract and little attention having been paid by WC Highways previously all we can do is persist in keeping the poor condition of our roads and pavements in the frame and not let it drift.  Please report any surface damage (or any other matter) to me even if you have forwarded a report on the WC app. in order that I may keep a log and follow up on these issues.
Good News that the Cemetery footpath has now been allocated a start date, from 16th January 2016.  The major concern regarding this work though will be the diversion due to the full road closure, traffic light control was deemed too expensive.  Although the work is planned for only 2 weeks, the closure has been applied for up to 4 weeks depending on the speed of the work bearing in mind the time of year.  North travelling diversions are signposted along the A303 to A338 at Park House but I anticipate an increase in the amount of traffic using Larkhill Road during this time so extra traffic may contribute to surface damage, we wait and see.

I have managed to paint one street sign (sorry only ONE!!!!) Windsor Road at the High Street junction.  As a tester the process took approx. an hour just repainting the black background which has made the border and letters stand out.  This was carried out with the sign in place but I envisage removing the signs in future and spraying in order to complete the job much more speedily.  Any volunteers available to help would appreciated. 

I would like to thank Steve Baron for all his work on the Highways Committee and wish him well in the future.  As John Rodell and Steve have now resigned from the Highways Committee I would like all councillors to monitor their local areas and note any problems on their travels through the village and report these problems to me (see above).

Cllr Richard Deakins has offered to replace Cllr John Rodell on the Highways Committee, he has also offered to take over as lead Speedwatch.

SPEEDWATCH – Cllr R Deakins

The latest Speedwatch statistics were distributed, Cllr Graham Wright commented that there might be an opportunity to acquire additional SIDs through Wiltshire Council, this would be discussed at the Amesbury Area Board being held on the 1st of October 2015.
RIGHTS OF WAY – Cllr M Wardell

Cllr Wardell has now walked all of Durrington’s Rights of Way, there are a few footpaths that need some attention, most of this can be achieved through the council’s handy man.
9.
REPORT by the Clerk 
Becky and I have been working with Wayne Gardner on the new website design and content, we are all hoping to have the site completed by the end of November.  It will hopefully be more user friendly with easily defined areas for all of our records and information.  I have recently enrolled to complete the Introduction to Local Council Administration, I will therefore be studying the various subjects to improve my knowledge over the forthcoming year.  Over the summer period I attended all of the sub committees, and as a result I now have a list of tasks that will need looking at over the coming months.  One of the main areas I will be focusing on is the play area at the recreation ground, with a view to reviewing facilities and access for the disabled and the condition of the fencing around the play area.  DTC along with Wiltshire Council held a Community Day to tackle the weeds on Avondown Road, this was a great success with residents, DTC staff and councillors turning out to give a hand, it also gave me the opportunity to get to meet some residents.  I’ve also had a meeting with our accountant to ensure that I am conducting my financial responsibilities correctly, he has given me some advice and has again offered to assist with producing our end of year accounts.

10.
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended
Amesbury Area Board – report issued, the next meeting is being held on the 1st of October which the clerk will also attend.

CATG – report issued, whilst Cllr D Goodman is our main representative for the CATG, another member is also required, Cllr J Mills put himself forward for this.

Shrewton Traffic Meeting – Cllr D Healing attended this meeting on behalf of the council and gave an overview of the concerns and potential solutions that Shrewton Town Council discussed. English Heritage and Highways England were also in attendance where focus was on a potential tunnel on the A303 at Stonehenge.  This however would take a 5 year planning and consultation process and another 3 year build if it went ahead.

Chamber of Trade – Cllr J Todd attended this meeting where the focus was on the benefits of social media.  The council would revisit this at the November meeting where the various forms of social media will be discussed to see if they would be of benefit to the village.
11.
ACCOUNTS
- It was RESOLVED to approve the accounts for August and September 2015.
The council also reviewed the Annual Report conducted by the external auditor Grant Thornton, and will ensure the comments made are actioned for next year’s audit.  The report and comments have been displayed on the Village Hall noticeboard.

12.
PROPOSALS

a.
Following Cllr A Lund’s talk about council prayers and their reintroduction, it was RESOLVED to conduct prayers at the start of council meetings.
b.
Due to the large amounts of complaints and requests for roads to be given weight/access restrictions, Wiltshire Council will now submit any such requests to local town councils for their consideration to be included on the Freight Assessment and Prioritisation Mechanism (FAPM). At the meeting 2 roads were considered; A345 between Durrington and Enford and B3085, Hackthorne Road, Durrington, the council RESOLVED to support the B3085 for inclusion on the FAPM.
d.
Following distribution of the revised Financial Regulations conducted by Cllr David Healing, the council RESOLVED to adopt the new procedures.
e.
The website is currently under reconstruction and will hopefully be complete by the end of November, it will hopefully include a search option and the ability for the office staff to be able to upload some documents/make announcements. The council RESOLVED to adopt the following logo for all correspondence, signage etc. 
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13.
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk
The clerk received a letter from Claire Perry MP inviting volunteers within the community to apply to spend the day at the Houses of Parliament. 4 names were put forward, 2 were drawn out of the hat, these are Cllr Marion Wardell and Cllr Primrose Taylor. We wait to find out if their nominations have been successful.

The clerk received a letter from Mrs Hayward of Primrose Place following correspondence reference work that had been conducted on a tree adjacent to her boundary. The council RESOLVED to appoint an independent arborist from Wiltshire Council to inspect the work carried out on the tree.

The clerk has received a letter of complaint from Mrs Sheppard of Netheravon Road about the lack of a proper footpath leading to the cemetery, the clerk has written back to her outlining the planned works that will start in January 2016.

The clerk has received an invite for two council members to represent DTC at the induction of Reverand Timothy P Demore into the pastorate of the Durrington Free Church on Saturday 21st of  November, the Chairman Cllr S Paines and Cllr J Rodell will attend.

The Council has been in correspondence with Mr Robert Wort about the Millennium Park lease, he would like to meet with the councillors to discuss his plans for the future. The council suggested the 21st of October 2015 at 7pm. The clerk will confirm Mr Wort’s availability.  
Cllr Steve Baron has reluctantly decided to leave the council and has sent a letter explaining his decision. A letter of thanks and best wishes has been drafted and will be sent to him.

Mr Bingham of Cygnet Drive has written to the clerk to complain about the trees and bushes at the back of his and a neighbour’s garden in River Park, these are blocking the sunlight into their gardens/houses. The clerk will ask our arborist to visit and advise us.

14.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

There were no questions from the public.
14.
DATE OF NEXT COUNCIL MEETING
Tuesday 27th of October, 2015 







15.
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS - To move into Confidential Business under section 100 (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to discuss the next items on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act.

